Older People’s Council

General Meeting, 10.00am, Wednesday 29 September 2010 
in Room 431, Kings House, Grand Avenue 
AGENDA
1 Apologies and Declarations of Interest
2 Minutes/matters arising from 25 August Meeting
3 Reports from Members
(including reports of telephone enquiries)
4 Chair’s report, including:

OPC/Council Leader meeting 14.9.10; 

Democracy Day 23.9.10;
City News Meeting 7.9.10; 

OPC Meetings 2011: days and venues

5 Visiting speaker: 

Andy Painton, South Downs Health NHS Trust
6 Secretary’s information, including:
AGM preparations

OPC Website

Council Budget 2011-12

7 Annual Report: approval of final document 
8 Constitution:  Code of Practice update
9 Work Plan – update
Green Waste; Transport; Seating; Pavements; Toilets

10 AOB 
Bali Brasserie, December 2010 


Older People’s Council

Minutes of the General Meeting held on Wednesday 29 September 2010, 

in King’s House, Room 431, 10.00 – 1.00pm 

Present: 
Jack Hazelgrove, Harry Steer, Bob Gunnell, Colin Carden, John Barry, Francis Tonks, Jim Buttimer, Ed Cruickshank-Robb, Pam Lelliott (notes), Jane Simmons (attended the meeting from 10.30), Ray Blackwood (guest).

NOTE: action points are indicated within the notes by bold italics.
1.        Apologies: John Eyles

Francis and Harry advised that they would need to leave the meeting early.

2. Notes/matters arising from 25 August meeting

Accuracy: no changes.


Matters arising: 

(3)
Free Swimming: John B had written to Mary Mears and our three local MP’s. In his reply, Mike Wetherley MP said that due to financial pressures the government and the council were unable to fund free swimming for older people. The Pensioner’s Forum have also written to all B&H Councillors, and the LINk is taking up the issue as well.                                                                                
City News: Ed advised that there was a very small piece in this month’s edition welcoming people to the OPC AGM meeting on October 27.

(9)
Replacement for Cllr. Dawn Barnett: As yet no reply from Cllr. Ken Norman.

(3)
OPC website: John advised that he had a very helpful response from Paul Martin who is updating the website, It is hoped to be back online in early October. Paul is doing this in his spare time and the OPC would like to thank him for his support.

(4)
Francis advised that the OPC has received a £200 cheque from B&H CVSF for attendances at the Stronger Communities Partnership meetings


National Pensioner Convention: Francis proposed that the OPC join this. The cost would be £15 plus £1 for membership card. Ed thought that more information was needed about them. John to write to them for more information.          Action John B                                
(6) 
Accessible Pavements: John has written to Paul Crowther, Public Transport Manager about the space by the bus shelter outside the Leonardo Restaurant in Hove. Local councillors are also taking the issue up with the City Council

(7)
The Annual Report is at the printers. Pam will post to all members
      Action Pam                                                               
(8)
Seating: Jack will contact Gillian Marston again for another seat at the north-bound bus stop at the Old Steine. Ed asked about a seat formerly at the corner of Palmeira Square and Rochester Gardens. Jack to pass on this request.               Action Jack                                                                                                     
3. Reports from Members
Jim: advised that he had attended the Governance Committee meeting yesterday, John Barradell had attended, and the Strengthening Communities Review was discussed. He did not note anything that would affect the OPC.  

The Civic Awareness Commission would like to hear personal experiences of the past to pass on to school children. The OPC had been put forward, and someone may contact Jack regarding this.  Jim had received a telephone call from a Mrs Goodchild – the YMCA used to provide meals for pensioners. Age Concern supply meals now but once a week and the quality has dropped significantly. Should the OPC take this matter up? Jim will contact Jackie Duncan for more information.
Action Jim

Bob: reported that the Grey Matters budget was ok for another year: they had received a £500 grant from the City Council and Waitrose were running a collection. Age Concern pay for the use of their studio and Lila had developed a new poster. Current issues – a small group are making a film on care in homes. They may come and talk to the OPC. Grey Matters are broadcasting a piece on the 70th anniversary of the Brighton Little Theatre. Earlier this year Bob had made a submission to the Heath Service Car Parking consultation. A reply argued that free car parking would lose the NHS money. Bob feels people with frequent appointments or attending A&E should have free parking. Green Waste –still awaiting information about a local business providing a green waste collection, and will check if Littlehampton have a similar scheme.                        




  

Action Bob
Ed: advised that the Leasehold meeting with Mike Weatherley had gone well and that he would try to raise a question in the House. There is still an issue to be raised with Tim Read re locking of communal bins. There should soon be more local bins for recycling drink cartons and tetrapak waste.

Ed reported that he had attended The 11th International Conference on Falls and Postural Stability in Oxford and the Agile Conference in Cardiff, which highlighted the big drain on resources that hip fractures cause. This is an issue for a possible article for The Pensioner. Ed will attend the British Geriatric Society Autumn meeting in the Brighton Centre on 3-5 November. Ed brought to members’ attention the World Congress on Active Ageing to be held in Glasgow 13-17 August 2012. 

Harry: reported that he had received a telephone enquiry from a lady who had phoned 3 times but failed to leave her number. He asked what our initial message on the answerphone is: (Pam checked – “You have rung the telephone line for the Older People’s Council. If you would like to leave your name, telephone number and a brief message a member of the Older People’s Council will get back to you as soon as possible”).  He had attended a PAVA meeting which focused on self neglect: what practitioners 
can do to investigate this, when to intervene, when not to and how to, and whether self neglect can cause harm to others.

Francis: reported that he had attended a LINk Steering Group meeting, and is to be trained in going into hospital to investigate older people’s treatment. He had been to the NHS Sussex Partnership meeting at Mill View, where the survey “In my shoes” was discussed. He had also been to a Green Spaces meeting at St. Nicholas’ Church (where concerts previously held at the Old Market Arts Centre are now taking place).

Colin: he had not attended any meeting this month but would be attending the Age Concern Board meeting next month, where the Chair Peter Otto is standing down.  

John B: advised that he has now stood down from the PF & 60+ merger steering group. He asked for support at the Hangleton & Knoll 50+ event on 18 October (11am – 3pm at St. Richards Community Centre). Ed said he would try to attend. 

Jack: reported that he was attending a HOSC meeting that afternoon. The HOSC was looking at the White Paper - Equity and Excellence. The consultation ends on 5 October. Jack will feedback to Members. 



Action Jack
With the amalgamation of the PF & 60+ Action Group, the OPC involvement will stay the same, with one member attending the group meetings. There will be no individual membership but there will be representation from groups, such as OPC, LINk, Age Concern etc.

4.
Chair’s report
Jack reported that he and Francis had attended the meeting with Mary Mears. Action points from the meeting: OPC Electoral Registration form – very good response, and we are now arranging for the form to be available in all libraries. Hove Seafront – some improvements. The Bridge is getting support from the Academy. Free swimming – there may be more news after the 20 October Spending Review: the PF has sent a letter to all councillors. Council Champion for OPC – Jack has spoken to Mark Wall and it will be on next year’s Council AGM list. HOSC – The Chair of the LINk has been invited to be on the Overview Health Scrutiny Panel but the Chair of the OPC has not. We asked if the Private Sector Housing Forum could be re-instated – unsuccessfully. Older People’s Day - we regret that this is not happening but there are confusing reports. Jane will follow up with Steve Lawless and Mary Evans, If not available for this year, we must look ahead to next year.      Action Jane                           

Colin will feedback comments after the Age Concern AGM meeting on the 20 October.                                                     



      Action Colin
Democracy Day – it was felt that this was not a very successful event - poorly attended. City News meeting –a successful meeting with editor Rachel Pegg who welcomed more articles about older people, and is seeking better distribution in places like newsagents, etc. The OPC will provide an article after the AGM. Ed felt that there should be more positive images of older people. 


OPC meetings in 2011 – we are unable to use rooms 122/126 in King’s House next year on Wednesdays. It was agreed that Wednesdays were the most convenient days for Members. Pam to look at other venues for 2011 meetings.                  Action Pam  

5.
Visiting speaker: 

Andy Painton, Chief Exec.South Downs Health NHS Trust
Jack welcomed Andy to the meeting and introductions were made by all.

Andy had been in post as Chief Exec for 18 months, with a background in supported housing. South Downs Health provide healthcare services in the community, bridging the gap between home and hospital, helping people to stay healthy and remain living at home when possible. It is the only organisation of its type in the country and, with West Sussex Health (Community Services), treats almost 9,000 people daily across Brighton and Hove and West Sussex. Community Services is not an acute trust, has no A&E or Mental Health Services. The services range from mainstream community care and district nursing to HIV, speech and language therapy, Stop Smoking support, occupational therapy and palliative care. They have a small number of beds in intermediate care.  

Health is a very political issue. Claims that the NHS budget is ring-fenced are not true. Locally we need to find efficiencies, with a target cut of £5bn a year for the next 3 years. Huge pressures on the NHS: an aging population, dementia and rising patient expectations. 

Global need to reduce hospital admissions and to move patients through hospital quickly. The RSCH has a motto that it “never shuts its front doors”. Andy has noted the pressures that they are under. Staff work hard and care about their patients. 

How to reduce admissions to hospital? Older people could be nursed at home rather than be admitted to hospital. Community Services is moving to a 7day-a-week service from a 5day service, and teams will be multi-disciplined which makes it easier to put care packages together. They are changing to a Trust and merging to become the Sussex Community Trust – a difficult process. They have been selected as the preferred provider for East Sussex. 

The Government’s White Paper proposes local consortia of GP practices in charge of commissioning services to meet the needs of people. Not all GP’s have welcomed this. Commissioning arrangement with the PCT will go. The Health Service will have more input from the private sector. Andy said he works with the LINk and PALS, and wants to make contacts to find out what local people want.

Q&A
Q
Colin - Will the NHS be privatised? People who have 
the best health care are the ones that pay for it, through Bupa, etc.

Ed – Although the Nuffield is excellent for an elective procedure, for emergency treatment like a heart attack, the NHS is best.

A
Privatisation is an interesting issue. GPs are outside the NHS but through consortia will be bought into it. 


Q
Ed – Can Axa, Bupa etc offer their services to the NHS?


A
Yes.


Q
Bob - Is the Poly Clinic yours?

A
Yes, we own the building. The Mental Health Trust use it for blood testing, etc. It is a successful site. The South Downs Trust based at the Brighton General is a former workhouse, which affects some people’s perception of it now.  
Q    
Jack - With GP commissioning, will the Trust become Sussex-wide?


A
No, just Brighton & Hove-wide but with 3 local areas within it.


Q
What are the timescales? Will it be completed in 1 year?


A
There is a radical move to rush it through quickly.

Andy thanked the OPC for inviting him to their meeting. All members thanked him for his talk. 
6.
Secretary’s information

AGM:  John B distributed nomination forms for OPC officers, to be returned by 11 October. James Hengeveld, of BHCC Financial Services will speak on the City Budget at November’s meeting. John handed out invitations from Age Concern for their Spending Review seminar on the 20 Oct. He reported that he had been approached about an inter-generational mental health mentoring project. It was decided the OPC would not be involved but wanted to be kept posted.
7.
Annual Report

The Annual Report is currently at the printers.

8.
Constitution

John will amend the Code of Practice appendix as soon as possible. Action John B  
9.
Work Plan

No update

10.
AOB


Steven Clare will be invited to speak about the Brighton Fund in the New Year.

Jane advised of a Faith Forum, which has people from the PCT, ASC Assessment Team, and Palliative Care discussing issues around faith. Jane will pass on the date of this forum to John.                                                                                 Action Jane  
  

Signed



Chair



Date 
